# seashore news

Published Monthly by Niguel Shores Community Association April 2000

Issue 319

#### FROM THE HELM

The primary election is history and we can now begin to prepare for the next major election. On May 16 the Niguel Shores annual meeting will be held. At this time we will be able to find out who will be elected to the three open spots on the Niguel Shores Board of Directors. There are four candidates for these positions

Of our current incumbents only Gerlinde Duffy has chosen to run for another term. Don Johnston and Jerry Milner will be completing four years as Board Members and have earned a well deserved respite from the many hours required. Thank you Don and Jerry for all of your well spent hours and efforts.

Early in April you will be receiving a ballot for this election and you will have a chance to make your voice and vote heard. On Wednesday night, April 19, we will have candidates' night when each of the candidates will have the opportunity to speak to the Open Meeting of the Board. Please try to attend. Elsewhere in this issue look for the resumes of the candidates.

Also during April we are hoping to go to bid separately on both the Cabrillo Isle Gate renovation and the Torii Gate replacements. Sixty days will be allowed for the contractors to respond and because of the heavy construction chedule here in Orange County, we should expect construction to begin in August or September on Cabrillo Isle.

The Torii Gate replacements will start with the Atlantic Garden gates and the Shores Garden gates will probably be undertaken in 2001.

Those who were farsighted enough to buy bar-code readers for their cars did not experience wet left arms as they came in through the Mariner Gate on rainy days in March. In general the bar-code readers helped to ease and speed up access through the resident lane because there was no longer the necessity to stop, roll down the window, hunt for the gate card, use it, put the card somewhere in the car, roll up the window and then think about moving ahead. The Cabrillo Isle gate will be equipped with a bar-code sensor this fall. It is our plan to also equip Manta, Garibaldi and Selva Gates as well, as soon as we can feasibly do so.

Don't forget to vote for the Board candidates. If you all turn out as well for this election as you did for the primary election, we should have absolutely no problem in getting a quorum.

Andy Boush Board President

NEXT OPEN BOARD MEETING FOR COMMITTEE REPORTS AND CANDIDATES' NIGHT IS APRIL 19 AT 7:30 PM

### STREET SWEEPING MONDAY, APRIL 3

Please <sup>1</sup>-eep all cars off the streets and out of the parking bays. This will allow the sweeper to do a better job.

#### THE FOLLOWING ARE RESUMES OF CANDIDATES FOR NSCA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

#### MARY CROWL

Having been a homeowner in Niguel Shores since 1974 and benefited from this wonderful community, accepting the responsibility of standing for a position on the Board seems a fitting return for what others have done before me. I think it a marvelous entity that can govern itself with volunteers.

My childhood home was in Illinois. A degree in Management from the University of Illinois, a job in Chicago, a year working in Germany and my subsequent years living overseas as a corporate wife gave me a great deal of experience in flexibility. Volunteer work and service on boards of various organizations in Australia and France added negotiability.

Back in the U. S., eight years as Office Manager and Budget Director of the Department of Development at Northwestern University added a professional viewpoint. Another move to Dana Point, helping to manage the Library bookstore, service on the board of the Friends of the Library and the Dana Point Historical Society have added business and board experience.

I want to see Niguel Shores maintained and enhanced in keeping with progress in technology, with esthetic values, and with our residents' objectives. It is for us to enjoy and to pass on in better condition than we found it

#### **GERLINDE S. DUFFY**

Education: B.Sc. in Health Sciences, Cal State University Northridge, 1978. M.A. in Human Resources Management, University of Redlands, 1982.

<u>Professional Accreditation</u>: Registered Nurse; Certified Operating Room Nurse; Certified Nurse Administrator, Advanced.

<u>Professional Associations:</u> Sigma Theta Tau; AAUW (American Association of University Women).

<u>Business</u>: Multi-faceted executive management experience at University of California Medical Centers (UCLA and UCI), including financial, material, information systems, public relations, departmental, and personnel management.

<u>Preceptor</u> for graduate students in management for the UCLA School of Nursing. Retired from university service in 1994 as Associate Director, UCI Medical Center. Health Care Consultant (Hospital Audit) to KPMG Peat Marwick (1995-96).

<u>Personal</u>: Married Kevin Duffy in Zambia, Africa 38 years ago. Two adult sons. Homeowner and resident in Niguel Shores since May 1994.

Statement: I have already been a member of the Board of Directors for one term and would like to complete some of the projects we started, including NSCA Disaster Preparedness. I appreciate your support!

#### **BYRON POLLITT**

- > Shores Resident since 1976.
- > Native of Atlanta, Georgia.
- Served as a pilot with the 8<sup>th</sup> Air Force in Europe during WWII.
- > Graduate of Georgia Tech.
- Moved to California in 1964 with Pacific Mutual.

- > Still active in Insurance & Financial Services.
- ➤ Past President of Los Angeles Life Underwriters Association.
- ➤ Past President of Los Angeles General Agents and Managers Association.
- Past President of the 25<sup>th</sup> Bomb Group.
- ➤ Married, with 3 children and 9 grandchildren living in the greater Los Angeles Area.

I think we probably have the best run community association in Orange County. I want to keep it that way. I would also like to be sure our actions are such that they maintain and safeguard our property values.

#### HERSEY STEINWINTER

Having lived in Niguel Shores with my wife for approximately three years, I have adopted as my slogan, "EVERYONE SHOULD LIVE IN PLACE LIKE THIS, SOMETIME."

Feeling this way about the Shores, I have a strong desire to keep it in its present fine condition. This can best be done by those of us who live here taking an active interest in the community, joining in and devoting a little of our time for the benefit of all. We should strive for constant improvements.

In recent years we have had a very strong Board of Directors. They have worked hard, given much of their time, and brought about many improvements. We owe them a strong vote of thanks. We must replace those leaving with strong community—minded people.

Since living here I have been a member of the Landscape Committee and Food Service Chairman for the Men's Club, and taken part in many activities. This has allowed me to meet and become acquainted with some of the very fine people who live here.

I believe I have the necessary qualifications, education, and previous work experience to be a member of the Board. I taught, worked on staff, supervision, and management with a large utility for many years.

Hopefully, if elected to the Board of Directors, I can be a positive force in keeping Niguel Shores a fine place to live.

## DISASTER PREPAREDNESS MOCK DRILL

Saturday, April 15, 10:00 am to 12 noon SCENARIO: EARTHQUAKE AT NSCA!

EVERYONE IN THE COMMUNITY is expected to participate in this drill by displaying your red & green HELP/OKAY sign which was mailed to you over a year ago. Extra signs and information are available at the office. The City of Dana Point officials will be here to evaluate our preparedness.

All block captains, street leaders, specialty teams and volunteers will meet in the MPR at 7:00 pm on Wednesday, April 12 to discuss community response and prepare for Saturday's drill according to Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) guidelines. Questions? Call Gerlinde Duffy at 661-9416.



#### MARCH BOARD ACTIONS

- ♦ Accepted the 2000 Annual Meeting mailing notice and proxy. Directed staff to prepare materials for mailing to homeowners in early April.
- ♦ Authorized staff to reimburse two homeowners for clearing a drain, which is the responsibility of the Association, in their rear yards.
- ♦ Authorized use of the Community Center MPR for a children's recreation program that will be run by Shilind Wheaton. The Board agreed, provided she signs an *Instructor's Agreement*, and the children who participate have their parents sign a participants waiver.
- ♦ Authorized the Tennis sub-committee's use of the tennis courts on Sunday, April 9 for an exhibition.
- ◆ Agreed with the Recreation Committee's recommendation to hold the next new resident orientation in June.
- ◆ Accepted the Finance Committee's recommendation to create an "Investment Subcommittee," which shall meet quarterly to review upcoming project expenditures.
- ♦ Appointed homeowner Bill Wolff to the Architectural Committee.
- ◆ Agreed to support the request from the Sea Terrace II Board to seek City approval to change the entry street name from "Shanny" [leads to Manta Court] to Manta.

- ♦ Appointed homeowner Gladys Hanes to the Recreation Committee.
- ◆ Authorized staff to work with our consulting architect to finalize the Cabrillo Isle gate renovation plans so that the project can go out for bids in April.
- ◆ Authorized staff to work with our consulting architect to finalize the Torii gate construction plan so that the project can go out for bids in April.



# TRAFFIC & SAFETY COMMITTEE

#### 1. Mariner Gate:

- a. During the recent rains, if you got wet using your key card to enter the gate then you need to purchase a Bar Code Decal. The response so far has been good. Stop by the office any weekday and purchase one.
- b. Computer generated passes are just around the corner. They will speed up the process at the gate, but a pass can only be issued to your guest if you have included a valid PIC (Personal Identification Code). If you do not have one, now is the time to get one. Contact the office any weekday for assistance. Without this code in the system, your guest could be inconvenienced or even denied entrance.
- c. If you are going to have a party with 10 or more guest vehicles, you MUST submit an alphabetized list, with your PIC, to the office 48 hours prior to the event. DO NOT give this list directly to the gate officer. The office staff will prepare the passes in advance so that they will be ready when your guests arrive. Failure to do so will cause your guests unnecessary inconvenience.

d. If you are going to have a party including 4 to 9 vehicles, please give an alphabetized list with your PIC to the Gate Officer.

#### 2. Pedestrian Gates at Mariner Entrance:

It has been reported that on numerous occasions, residents, domestic workers and others when they are entering or leaving the community, have been stepping down from the sidewalk onto the roadway in order to get around the gate. This creates an accident waiting to happen. Currently, the pedestrian gates are unlocked from 7:00 to 8:30 am and 3:30 to 4:30 pm weekdays. The Committee has recommended to the Board that the gates be unlocked daily the same hours that the vehicle gates are open.

#### 3. Disaster Preparedness Drill:

A mock disaster preparedness drill will now be held on Saturday April 15 between 10:00 am and 12:00 noon. If you would like to volunteer to play the role of a "Victim" leave your name at the office or contact Gerlinde Duffy at 661-9416. Refreshments will be served after the event.

Also, if you need a replacement window placard indicating you will need assistance (Help/OK) in case of a true emergency, contact the office.

#### 4. Extra Patrol:

The Board has authorized an extra patrol shift, Monday through Friday, during the Spring Break. In the past, this has cut down the number of vandalism/violation incidents throughout the community.



"If I'd known she was gonna bring it home, I would have just gone on the rug!"

#### LANDSCAPE COMMITTEE

LEASH YOUR PET! CLEAN UP THE RESIDUE! The committee requests that all Niguel Shores dog owners observe NSCA Rule 9101 and Orange County Ordinance Title 4. Be sure to clean up your animal's droppings when you take it for a walk and keep it on a leash at all times. Obviously, it is very difficult for the landscapers when they have to "fight through" dog feces to accomplish their work.

Wendt's work schedule for March is as follows:

BERKUS HOMES- Renovate six island beds by removing pits. Add 20 flats of geraniums and 90 1-gallon *agapanthus*.

NOTE: The renovation of the lower slope below lots 16, 17, and 23 along Breakers Isle planned for March has been rescheduled for April.

The Committee would like to thank Sue Forrest for donating a specimen Japanese Maple tree to the Association.

#### PLEASE - NOT ON OUR BRIDGE

Did you see the newspaper article recently where teenagers in Germany threw objects off a bridge onto traffic causing a terrible accident in which people were killed and others injured seriously? The teen's parents are being held financially responsible. We need to take every precaution to see that this does not happen in our community. Parents, please talk with your children.

#### RECREATION COMMITTEE



**Movie Making Class** 

Don't miss this rare opportunity to attend a movie making class for children ages five to twelve. This class will take the actors through the process of creating, building, and filming their very own original movie production. All actors will learn to script text, design and stitch costumes, build sets, and film the production. Each participant will receive a costume, portfolio, photographs, copy of the movie and completion certificate. Space is limited. Call Lori McNaught, 493-1367, to enroll. The classes will be held Tuesday and Thursday from 3:30 pm to 5:30 pm. The start date is April 6 in the multi-purpose room. Classes run for 8 weeks through May 30. The fees are \$75 per child with a \$15 supply fee.

### STRING QUARTET SCHEDULED ON MAY 10

Again, this year the Camerata String Quartet will perform as part of the annual Dan Aldrich Memorial Lecture and Concert Series here in Niguel Shores. They are scheduled to present an evening of descriptive music by such composers as Haydn, Beethoven, Brahms and Debussy. The program will begin at 7:30 pm on Wednesday,

May 10 in the Community Center multi-purpose room. Refreshments will be served following the concert that will last for approximately an hour.

The Camerata String Quartet is made up of Janet and George Traver who are retired and live here in Niguel Shores and Margaret Main and George Bullock who are from Long Beach. Janet and George both play the violin and are participants in the Aliso Viejo Symphony Orchestra. Margaret Main plays the viola and George Bullock the cello.

This excellent musical group has given concerts in the Long Beach and South Orange County areas. Their quartet is also involved in musical workshops every summer. They performed here in Niguel Shores for the past two years as a part of the Dan Aldrich Memorial Lecture and Concert series. In their performances, commentary by Janet Traver has added to the understanding and enjoyment of the audience. Your support of this traditional Recreation Committee event will provide you with a memorable evening of musical pleasure. So, mark your calendar, invite your friends, and plan to attend. Remember, the concert is May 10.



Special Matinee for Niguel Shores Special <u>Optional No-host</u> Lunch before

SUNDAY, JULY 9 AT 3:00 PM

Special Rate of \$21 per person Checks Only – Made Out to NSCA Deadline: May 1 Buy Tickets Now!

### DANA POINT CITY COUNCIL ON CH 30 TV

2<sup>ND</sup> AND 4<sup>TH</sup> TUESDAY Start 6:00 pm Recess 6:30 pm Resume 7:00 pm



#### **VOICE OF THE PEOPLE**

Letters are welcome and limited to 200 words typed if possible, including name, address and phone number of writer. Refer to NSCA Rule #5221, 2, 3 and 4. Submissions due on the 17<sup>th</sup> of the month.

#### "MANY THANKS TO NIGUEL SHORES"

Many thanks to Niguel Shores for the wonderful support (\$) and for the great turnout voters for measure "F" on the March 7 ballot. Precinct workers indicated this was the greatest percentage of voters Niguel Shores' precinct has ever had. Eighty-six percent of Dana Point voters said "yes" to "F" and 31 of the 33 cities favored no airport at El Toro.

Moreover, there are still absentee ballots to count, and Costa Mesa, the only city to go along with Newport Beach, may move from 49.2% yes to 50 plus, leaving Newport Beach standing entirely alone!

I would like, once again, to thank Dick Mackaig, and Ed Adams for the support they have given, and also, Skip Eissfeldt, Jack Broering, Dale Baltimore, Forrest Owen, Dan Johnson, Norb Berberich and Lee Writer for the great help they gave in collecting signatures to qualify the initiative last summer. And, oh yes, the 51 block chairpersons for actually doing the house-to-house solicitation.

Dick Mac Nair



#### **PAGE TURNERS**

All Page Turners are invited to the April 17 meeting at 10:30 am. Ann Christiansen, 23841 Bluehill Bay, will be our hostess. Barbara Crist will assist with refreshments.

Discussion of *Clinging to the Wreckage*, by John Mortimer will be led by Karen Mueller.

New members are always welcome! Call Marilyn Pappas, 496-7072, and Phyllis Tezer, 496-4710 for more information.



### TENNIS TOURNAMENT AND EXHIBITION

It's spring and time for tennis. On Sunday, April 9, the Tennis sub-committee of the Recreation Committee offers another Tennis Exhibition and Mixed Doubles Tournament. The Exhibition will feature our new tennis pro, Jennifer Slatterly Lyons, and three other local women pros in a two out of three match. The tournament will start at 11:30 am and will be followed by the exhibition at 2:00 pm on Court 1. All residents and guests are welcome to the exhibition that will offer some especially good and entertaining tennis for the spectators.

Players who would like to play in the mixed doubles tournament should plan to sign up in the office by Friday, April 6. People interested in participating will be able to sign up as couples or as singles. The tournament committee will pair up single players. There will be a \$2 charge payable the day of the tournament to cover the cost of balls and refreshments.



Our potluck this month is one week before Easter. So, expect Easter baskets, decorated eggs, rabbits, flowers, and all the rest. Plan to join us. The date is Sunday, April 16.

Please bring your own table service and dish to share. Newcomers: This is a great way to get to know folks in the community, but you need to call one of the members listed below, using the letter of your last name, to find out what to bring.

A-E Marion & George Evans	661-3248
F-M Dee & Don Johnston	248-7148
N-Z Rusty Klitten & Doug Donath	661-1938

The no-host social hour starts at 6:00 pm and dinner is at 7:00 pm in the MPR.



#### WELCOME NEW RESIDENTS

Residents on Faeroe Bay are welcoming George and Sherry Hartmann who have moved here

from Albuquerque, New Mexico. George, a civil engineer, is a graduate of Rutgers University in New Jersey. Sherry is an artist and a cytotechnologist. She received her training at the University of Washington and the Art Academy in Cincinnati.

The beauty of the location and the amenities were important considerations in their choice to make their home here. This active couple enjoys swimming. George also plays golf and tennis and is a history buff. Sherry is a painter who works primarily in oils. They are delighted with their new home and look forward to participation in the community activities.

A warm welcome to these enthusiastic new residents!



#### WRITERS GROUP

If you enjoy writing, then this is the group for you. Even if you've never written a word on paper, we can help you get started. It is for people who are just beginning and for those who are more advanced.

We will meet this month on Tuesday, April 11 from 3:00 pm to 5:00 pm. Bring anything you have written, and all your ideas for discussion and fun.

This month the meeting will be held at Phyllis Tezer's house at 33731 Crossjack Drive, at 496-4710.



#### WEDNESDAY BRIDGE

Join us for bridge every Wednesday at 11:45 am. Newcomers are very welcome, both men and

women. Call Kay Wittmack, 661-8177, to play during April. Winners were:

#### February 23

1<sup>st</sup> Joan Sullivan

2<sup>nd</sup> Jean Freeman

3<sup>rd</sup> Adele Shanta

#### March 1

1<sup>st</sup> Joan Sullivan

2<sup>nd</sup> Douglas Campbell

3<sup>rd</sup> Mary Apramian

#### March 8

1<sup>st</sup> Gaye Vaughan

2<sup>nd</sup> Jean Freeman

3<sup>rd</sup> Helen Campbell

#### March 15

1st Gaye Vaughan

2<sup>nd</sup> Adele Shanta

3<sup>rd</sup> Mary Gustafson



### 55 ALIVE DRIVING CLASS

A 55 Alive Safe Driving Class for seniors is scheduled in the multi-purpose room on Thursday and Friday April 20 and 21. Thursday's class will be from 9:00 am to 1:00 pm. Friday's class will be from 10:00 am to noon and 1:00 pm to 3:00 pm. There has been enough interest in the course to arrange for two separate groups, each with its own instructor.

There are still some openings for this AARP sponsored instruction. To enroll, complete the tear-off application (below) and return it to the office with a check for \$10 per person made out to AARP. Completion of the course may qualify you for a five to ten percent discount on automobile insurance. For further information or questions, call Ed Adams, 493-4445.

## NEW RESIDENT ORIENTATION POSTPONED

The new resident welcome orientation calendared for April 8 is being postponed to June or July. The number of new residents since the last orientation in January is minimal, and the Board would like to wait until a larger group can be addressed. Watch the *Seashore News* for updates.

#### PEDESTRIAN ALERT

Pedestrians should not use the traffic lanes at the Mariner Drive gate to exit or enter the community. The Mariner Drive gate is very busy all day every day, and vehicles do have the right of way. In fact, walking in traffic lanes is called "Jaywalking", and is against the law.

Traffic & Safety advises pedestrians to remain on the sidewalk at all times. The pedestrian gates can be accessed with your proximity card or fob. Please be safe!

#### STONEHILL GATE CODE CHANGE

Effective at 9:00 AM on Monday, April 10, the code at the Stonehill Gate will change to: <u>2751</u>. This code will be effective until further notice.

TEAR-OFF 55 ALIVE REGISTRATION FORM		
Name:		
Phone:		
		taken the course previously.
A check made out to A	AARP is attached for \$_	
Signed		
Te	ar-off and return to the NSCA Office	by April 19, 2000.

#### **Classes for Niguel Shores Residents**

#### **Fitness Class**

Men and Women 9:00 am to 10:00 am Mon., Wed., Fri., at the MPR \$50 per month (12 lessons) or \$6 per class. Call Ian Harris at 497-1282 for details.

#### **Tennis Lessons**

Adults, all levels Monday 2:00 pm to 5:00 pm Wednesday 9:00 am to noon Friday 9:00 am to noon and 2:00 pm to 5:00 pm NSCA Courts For fees and times call tennis pro, Jennifer Lyons evenings at 489-1734.

#### Water Aerobics

Men and Women 10:00 am to 11:00 am Mon., Wed., Fri., at the Pool. \$28 monthly or \$3 per class. Call Lavonne Borland at 248-1493 for details.

#### Water Color/Drawing Lessons

Men and Women Tuesdays 1:00 pm to 4:00 pm. \$10 per 3-hour session. Call Doris Adams at 493-4445 for location and materials needed.

#### CAR POOLS

If you are a member of an early morning car pool entering the community through the Mariner Drive gate, please be advised that your car pool may be delayed.

The Mariner Drive gate opens at 7:00 am to all service providers, and can be very busy around 7:00 am. Most days there will be a back-up. If your car pool is entering through the guest lane, it may be delayed.

Traffic & Safety suggests you meet your car pool at the Mariner Drive gate, or another gate in the community, if you don't want to be late for work or school.

#### WOMENS CLUB

Mrs. Jerri Rodewald, the Executive Director of the Mary Magdalene Project, (an organization that helps to get prostitutes off the street and turn their lives around) will be our speaker for the April 13 meeting at the Community Center. Her presentation will include a short, award-winning documentary on the project that is the only longterm residential program of its kind in the country.

Come as our guest if you aren't a member, but please call Ruth Lewis, the telephone chair at 661-7786, for a reservation. Members bring either salad or dessert for about 10 people every other time they attend.

The Nominating committee is looking for candidates for next year's board. If you would be interested in serving in any of the following positions, please call Frieda Baskin, 661-3521 with the good news: vice-president, secretary, treasurer, historian, and any committee chairs which are membership, hospitality, telephone, table decorations, outside activities, care and concern, Christmas party, Fourth of July, home tour, programs, and installation tea. Frieda would also like to know if you are interested in just serving on any of the above committees. It is always easier to get a chairman when she knows that there are willing helpers.

#### **APRIL WOMENS CLUB OUTING**

As an outside activity, the Womens Club has planned a trip to the Orange County Museum of Art in Newport Beach on Tuesday, April 4 at 11:00 am. There will be a docent tour of the current Winslow Homer exhibit followed by a no host luncheon from the menu at the Museum Café. We will carpool from the Community Center parking lot at 10:00 am and drive to the museum near Fashion Island, 870 San Clemente Drive, Newport Beach. There is no admission charge on that date so no money will be collected in advance. There are a few openings left. Please call Marian Pearl, 493-9500, if you would like to join us.



Niguel Shores lady golfers enjoyed a nice sunny day (finally) in March. These were happy winners: Fran King won low-gross honors, and Rose Marie Lawson took home low-net honors. Rose Marie also hit the longest drive, and Ceacy Johns won the closest to the pin prize. Tied for low putts were Lorraine Bruns and Rose Marie Lawson. In recognition of St. Patrick, all putts on the last hole had to be made with shillelagh...and Terry Scott and Liz Kelsch were the winners of that contest. The date of the next Fun Day is Monday, April 10. Please call Fran King, 496-1700 or Carolyn Hughes, 489-0643, to sign up for golf or lunch on that day. If you are interested in a Monday morning game, call Bernice Zeigner, 496-2246, who can give you time and place. All lady golfers of any level who reside in the Shores are welcome. Please call Ceacy Johns, 493-8355, if you would like to know about this group.

#### **MENS CLUB**

The Mens Club of Niguel Shores meets in the multi-purpose room at 8:15 am on the first and third Tuesday of each month for breakfast, fellowship, a short business meeting and a guest speaker.

On April 4 our speaker will be Becky Spencer, Marketing Director, Aegis of Laguna Niguel. Aegis is an assisted living center, which is currently under construction on Niguel Road. ecky will share with us the plans for their opening and the services they will offer.

On April 18 the four candidates for election to

the Niguel Shores Community Association Board will join us. Each of the candidates will make a short presentation on their background, issues and their vision for the future of our community. A question and answer session will follow.

We hope all men in the community will take the opportunity to hear our speakers and consider participating in the Mens Club meetings and activities. If you are not a member, please come and visit us. Be our guest and sample the club fellowship.



#### **MENS GOLF**

Playing golf in the winter in California is pure Hell! We were rained out again when we were scheduled to play San Clemente in February. That leaves us with only one outing to report on this issue of the news.

The game at the Navy Seal Beach Destroyer Course was a best ball 1, 2, 3 format. The winners were the foursome of Converse, McLaughlin, Buehler, and Brown with a 23 under par. Second place was the foursome of Johns, Adams, McNicholas, and Printz, six strokes behind the leaders. The show foursome was Ellis, Christiansen, Freundlich, and Therolf at 12 under.

The tournament schedule for the month of April is DCGA Members course on April 11 and Castle Creek on April 25.

Thought of the month: Golf was once a rich man's sport, but it now has millions of poor players.



#### LIBRARY NEWS

Children's Library: Winners of the Children's Bookmark Design Contest have been announced. Local judges selected from over 118 entries. Winners are: Raquel McNeff, a first grade student at Del Obispo School; Jessica Torres, a third grade student at R. H. Dana School, Jessica Uhler; a fifth grade student at R. H. Dana; Colleen McGinn, a seventh grade student at St. Catherine's School.

The designs of these four first place winners will be reproduced as bookmarks and made available at the Dana Point Library during National Library Week, April 9 through 15.

National Library Week: Come and celebrate this special week at an evening program with professional storyteller and musician, Debra Weller who will share stories and music at 7:00 pm on Tuesday, April 11. This evening is for the whole family and is funded by the Friends of the Library.

Friends of the Library Bookstore: Watch for a half-price sale on April 28-29. Lots of contemporary fiction hardbacks and a large selection of paperbacks at buck-a-bag will be available. Running from April 1 through April 29 will be a Spring Silent Auction with a choice selection of books. Stop by and enter a bid. Support the Library and add a great book to your collection.



Don't forget to "spring ahead" your clocks one hour. On April 2 Daylight Savings Time begins.



#### NEIGHBORHOOD ADS

Items for Seashore News ads must be submitted by the 17th of the month together with a check payable to the NSCA. (\$3 for a maximum of 30 words.) Advertisers must fill out a form available at the Association office. Neither the NSCA nor the Seashore News assumes responsibility or liability for quality of goods advertised. See Rule 5525.

FOR SALE- Sailing Dinghy, 8ft-sabot-type. Ready for the kids or grandchildren, \$300. Computer center with hutch, oak finish, \$100. 487-7879.

**WANTED-** Garage to rent. Snowbird Canadians require garage to store car for 6 months. 489-0643.

#### MARK YOUR CALENDAR

**TENNIS TOURNAMENT & EXHIBITION SUNDAY, APRIL 9** 

> **POTLUCK** SUNDAY, APRIL 16

55-ALIVE DRIVING PROGRAM THURSDAY & FRIDAY, APRIL 20 & 21

> KENTUCKY DERBY SATURDAY, MAY 6

**CAMERATA STRINGS** WEDNESDAY, MAY 10

MEMORIAL DAY BAR-B-QUE SUNDAY, MAY 28